                                       Bruce Beach Cottagers’ Association
                            Minutes for the Director and Councilor Meeting
Date:         Saturday July 20, 2013
Location:  Bruce Beach Club House

Present:    Bruce McKelvey, David Tiernan, Melanie Clark, Peter Newson, Susan Davidson,    Area 1 (South Bruce Beach) Nan Grant, Area 2 (McCosh Grove) Ruth McLean, Area 3 (Tout’s Grove) Laurie Hamilton, Area 4 (Snowden Grove) Dick Mackenzie, Area 5&6 Diane Bryant, Area 7 Heather Ingham, Area 8 Julie Jeffries, Area 10 Joyce Pottier
Regrets:    Ross Klopp, Area 9 (Cameron Grove) Joan McLaughlin, Area 11 Brian MacEachern

1.0  Welcome and Roll Call – (Bruce McKelvey)
Bruce McKelvey welcomed everyone and introduced two new Councilors, Julie Jeffries Area 8 and Joan McLaughlin Area 9. He thanked the retired Councilors Victoria Birkett Area 8 and Anne MacDougall Area 9 for their assistance and input to the Bruce Beach Cottagers Association (BBCA) over the past years. Bruce stressed the importance of working cohesively as a team. With the many issues facing Bruce Beach (wind turbines, water and beach quality), it is critical to pool our efforts and work together with common goals to effect change. 
2.0 Approval of the Minutes for July 21, 2012 – (Susan Davidson)
Susan distributed the minutes of the last Director and Councilor Meeting.  The only change is the spelling of Ben Lobb’s surname that has been corrected.                     Motion 20-07-13-01 Susan Davidson presented a motion that the minutes be approved, Laurie Hamilton seconded the motion. Motion carried. 

            3.0 Report of the Treasurer – (Melanie Clark)

Melanie distributed the current Income Statement which includes 2012 and 2013 Budget and 2012 Actual Expenses. There are 28 cottages with fees outstanding. 

Melanie indicated the expense of $1,500 for Communications and Policy Development would not be spent this year; therefore this amount is available for additional charitable donations. 

She circulated a pamphlet on the Community Living Project in Kincardine. A donation of $1,000 to this project,  $2,000 to the Pine River Watershed Initiative (PRWIN)
 And $ 2,000 to the Kincardine Hospital Foundation will be recommended for approval at the Annual General Meeting (AGM) on August 3, 2013. 
The treasurer handed out the lists of delinquent cottagers for collection and thanked the councilors  for their support. 
4.0 Executive Reports:
4.1 President – (Bruce McKelvey) Bruce updated the group on the meeting last year with Mayor Twolan of Huron Kinloss  to discuss the results of the Beach Management survey. Bruce and David had 10 issues to discuss which included fines for removal of grass and the management of the beach policies etc. The Mayor was prepared to listen but recommended they meet with Mike Fair to discuss the beach issues. The Mayor will be attending the AGM.
Bruce and David were not fully satisfied with the meeting with Mike Fair, Director of Facilities and Recreation, as he seemed only concerned with the removal of grass from the beach. When asked about solutions for the key issue of nutrients from farm runoff, policy on removal of invasive species, he was non committal.
Bruce met with the Executive of the Pine River Watershed Initiative  and is very impressed with their projects. Besides planting trees along rivers to reduce the flow of nutrients into the water and creating passages for animals to avoid refuge in the water, they are now considering creating ponds on farms to contain the nutrient rich runoff. (the is similar to the activities of the Scott Farm). They have recently received a grant from the federal government of $90,000 to initiate these holding ponds. At Bruce’s request, the President of PRWIN has organized a tour for BBCA members to see their different project. This is planned for August 24, 10:00 – noon with a BBQ to follow. He will also be attending the AGM.
A representative from Home Hardware will have a table at the AGM to display environmentally friendly products and briefly present these products to the membership. We encourage out members to consider their use.
There have been changes to the Liberal policies on the issue of Wind Turbines in Ontario. The provincial budget has been reduced from 9 to 6 billion. The affected communities are being given a say in locating the turbines in their area. However, it is not clear where the projects being installed under the previous plans will be located. There is still a nominal risk of wind turbines being installed in the Lake. Lisa Thompson MPP for Huron Bruce is very supportive of our position on wind turbines.

On Friday, July 19, 2013, Bruce and Susan met with the Insurance broker, Doug Storey of Miller Insurance, who holds our liability insurance. The current coverage is $2 million for each of the Bruce Beach Areas and the BBCA. (except McCosh Grove). There was concern the amount of coverage  should be greater than $2 million.

Doug Storey explained how the insurance would be executed if someone have an incident on Bruce Beach and decided to sue. First, we would contact Miller Insurance who in turn would contact the Insurance Company. The insurance company then manages the process and interacts and co ordinates with all parties involved. The lawsuit would typically name all defendant parties including potentially all BBCA members, the Bruce Beach Area where the incident occurred, i.e. Moore Grove, Touts Grove (this could include all Bruce Beach areas) and the BBCA. The liability insurance for all defendant parties involved becomes part of the overall coverage. The plaintive must prove negligence on the part of the defendants.

After understanding the full process if there was a lawsuit, the conclusion was $2 million liability coverage for the BBCA was sufficient. 
Bruce thanked Susan for initiating the continuity project. She has asked each person who is responsible for a BBCA business process to complete a document identifying the process, location of documents and files and a backup contact person. A record of this information will be retained by the Secretary. Susan is expecting this to be completed by early fall. 

Bruce encouraged everyone to ensure each cottage owner and their spouse register to vote in the next Municipal election. Guidelines on this process were included in the Yearbook. The next Municipal election is in 2014.
4.2 Vice President – (David Grant) David indicated everything is on track for the BBQ.  The liquor license has been acquired which now includes an interview before being issued. Security is in place etc. Ticket sales are on track. There will be special entertainment for the children and again this year there will be live entertainment with the Mid Life Crises Band.
Action Item: The Councilors are requested to promote the BBQ in their area and encourage new cottagers and renters to attend. 
David discussed his participation on the Environmental Committee for the Our Future Huron Kinloss project. This committee is concerned with water quality and nutrients from water runoff.  They are now working on a report identifying the current conditions in Huron Kinloss.  

David is also a member of the Nuclear Disposal Community Liaison Committee. Currently 21 communities are being investigated as potential locations for the disposal of the nuclear spent fuel rods. Huron Kinloss Township is one of those communities. This process is in Phase 3 and by next years a few sites will be chosen for an in depth investigation. The mandate of this committee is to ensure full discussion with the residence of Huron Kinloss on the pros and cons of having the site located in their community. This is potentially a twenty year project. The committee has met once. 
The major issue being discussed at the Huron Kinloss Council meeting is the installation of natural gas in the township. Kincardine and Huron Kinloss have formed a co-operative to source financial funding for this project. At the last AGM, Mayor Twolan assured the members costs for this project would not be paid from property taxes. 
4.3 Communications Director – (Ross Klopp) Ross was unable to attend meeting
4.4 Yearbook Coordinator – (Peter Newson) Peter reminded the Councilors to distribute the Welcome Package to any new members of the BBCA. 
Action Item: Susan Davidson will send an electronic copy of the welcome    package to the councilors.
Approximately 1/3 of the BBCA fees are spent on the Yearbook, $1,200 for printing and $1,000 for mailing. In the future, we may consider sending the Yearbook electronically. Special thanks were given to Peter for the incredible contribution he makes in publishing the Yearbook.
5.0 Area Reports:
· Area 11 – (Brian MacEachern) Brian was unable to attend meeting
· Area 10 – (Joyce Pottier) The major issue is the tennis courts, items have been solved
· Area  9  Cameron Grove – (Joan McLaughlin) Joan was unable to attend meeting
· Area  8 – (Julie Jeffries) No issues
· Area 7 – (Heather Ingham) The BBQ 50/50 draw will be donated to the Kincardine Hospital
· Area 6 – (Diane Bryant) There are three groups that comprise of area 5 and 6. They are working on streamline their Bylaws, liability insurance etc. into one unit.
 Action Item: Susan Davidson will send Diane a copy of the BBCA Bylaws. 
· Area 5 – (Diane Bryant) as above.
· Area 4 Snowdon Grove – (Doug Mackenzie) Doug raised a concern when the algae machine is still used and there isn’t algae on a particular part of the beach. Action Item: Bruce McKelvey to discuss with the Township.
· Area 3 Tout’s Grove – (Laurie Hamilton) Tout’s Grove has applied for the status of a Managed Forest, when approved, this will give them a 60% reduction in property taxes
· Area 2 McCosh Grove – (Ruth MacLean) McCosh supports the BBQ but want to ensure that all appropriate documentation has been completed and if necessary Smart Servers are trained. Concern was also raised on the excessive algae removal.   Ruth encouraged BBCA members to attend the  Nuclear Waste Disposal meeting on July 27th at the Club House and the meeting on August 1st in Port Elgin. Information on time and location was sent to BBCA members by email last week. 
· Area 1 South Bruce Beach – (Nan Grant) On behalf of area 1, Nan also thanked Peter for his continued efforts on the Yearbook. Many in her area have registered to vote. ATV’s have been trespassing on their property. The OPP recommended posting No Trespassing sign in several locations but not specify the type of trespassing.
          6.0 Other Business – (Bruce McKelvey) No additional issues raised.
